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HENON Y . 

DISSEMINATION OF INFORMATION ON FOOD IRRADIATION 

SUMMARY 

Information is unanimously recognised as the key to a wide 
acceptance of irradiated food . A case by case approach is 
necessary as the context may vary greatly from one country to 
another. Some actions that took place in the particular french 
situation are reported. The various targets are addressed and 
the theoretical product adoption process is described. In spite 
of several encouraging facts, it appears that a lot has yet to 
be done before any reliable conclusion on the acceptation or 
rejection of the process can be reached. 

RESUME 

L'information e s t unanimement considéré comme un facteur-c lé 
pour l 'acceptat ion des aliments i o n i s é s . Une approche au cas 
par cas apparait nécessaire pour t e n i r compte de la s i tuat ion 
part icu l ière de chaque pays. Différentes expériences 
entreprises en France sont re la tées h l a lumière du contexte 
français . Les d i f férentes c i b l e s sont examinées e t l e processus 
théorique d'adoption d'un produit e s t décr i t . En dépit de 
certains f a i t s encourageants, i l apparaît q u ' i l res te encore 
beaucoup à fa i re avant qu'un jugement f iable sur l 'acceptat ion 
ou l e r e j e t des aliments ionisé puisse être porté. 

Présenté à : Proceedings of a workshop on assessment of the Economic F e a s i l i b i t y 
of Food I r r ad ia t ion Applications. Publications IFFIT/AIEA, Wageninge 
(Hollande) 25/8 5/9 86 



DISSEMINATION OF INFORMATION ON FOOD IRRADIATION 

Information is often cited as the key to vide acceptance of the 
irradiation process for food. A lot has already be written, 
said, and done, in this matter. There cannot be general 
reciepes but only a case by case approach with guiding 
principles. What follows are not recommandations but the mere 
account of a particular experience, which, it is hoped, can be 
of some value to others. Several publications are already 
available on the type of information that should be provided to 
various targets (see for exemple IAEA TECDOC 230 ). He will only 
describe some important facts about each group and the means 
available to send the message. 
THE FRENCH CONTEXT 
The kind of information wanted and delivered will vary from one 
country to another, depending on a number of factors creating a 
specific context. It is then worth to give a quick picture of 
the background in France. 
France is the country in the world with the highest percentage 
of electricity produced of nuclear origin (around 65%). One 
month before the Chernobyl accident, a poll indicated that 
approximately 70% of the French had a positive judgement 
towards nuclear energy. It also happens that we are among the 
major food producers in the world, in competition with the 
Netherlands to be the second food exporting country. It is 
therefore not surprising that food irradiation receives 
considerable attention. While only two contract facilities 
irradiate food (with a total volume around 4,000 tons in 1985), 
two single-purpose facilities are almost completed, two others 
in an advanced stage of planning and as many as eight other 
projects are under study, with about half of them having a 
chance to become realities. This situation in itself is the 
result of a strong effort of information and so far there is no 
declared or organized opposition to the process even if some 
mild and specific objections sometimes appear here and there. 

INFORMATION TARGETS 

Administration'» 
It could be thought that they are the first ones to be informed 
and convinced since they will issue the regulations permitting 
use of the process. In fact, the administration is under the 
pressure of many lobbies and they will be more sensitive to the 
most powerful. Agriculture and food industry, as key-sectors of 
the economy are certainly in a position to determine the 
administration's judgement, provided that the consumers•safety 
is guaranteed* Consequently they will be attentive to the 
scientists'opinion regarding the wholesomeness of irradiated 
food then to the will to make actual use of the process as it 
is expressed by the potential users. That means that they will 
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need to be convinced both scientifically and economically 
before taking action. 

Pood industry and distribution: 

Before anything is done, it is necessary to make sure that they 
are interested in the process, i.e. that.irradiation can solve 
some of their problems or help them to get a better share of 
the market. The questions asked can be abruptly summarized by 
"how much more will I make if I use this process ?". If the 
answer is attractive enough, then they will be ready and 
sometimes very determined to do everything necessary to be able 
to use irradiation, starting with convincing the administration 
that a clearance is needed. It should be mentioned that a major 
obstacle was removed when it was agreed that no further 
toxicological evaluation of irradiated foods was needed. 
Generally, the companies try to cross-check the information 
given, especially by trying to find out what is the attitude of 
competitors, at home or abroad. If someone already does it, it 
certainly adds credibility; hence the necessity for food 
irradiation advocates to exchange information between them. 
A problem often encountered is that it is not always easy to 
translate into amounts of money how much represents good or 
better quality . It is easier when it is a matter of losses 
reduction. 
As a general rule, customers are more sensitive than suppliers 
to the concept of quality as they are those who will actually 
face the consequences (volume of sales, quality of the final 
products,..). Many suppliers will tend to stick to the "usual 
way", unless some pressure threatening the market comes from 
the customers. Finally the influence of the wholesalers and 
retailers in the adoption of the process must be borne in mind. 
In 1978, we created a "club" with five companies interested in 
food irradiation. The membership is now over thirty five. 
Comuon actions were undertaken, e.g. regarding the legislation, 
visits of facilities abroad were organized, etc... It partly 
provided the necessary funds to create a data bank; three news 
bulletins are produced by the Atomic Energy Commission each 
year and distributed to the members of the Club only. After 
some years of existence, it is realized that this club was a 
very effective way to promote the process. 

Scientists: 

As mentioned earlier, the scientists, especially those involved 
in official bodies,, will play an essential role in advising the 
administration. They must be provided with all scientific 
evidences, including the several studies which concluded to 
some possible risks, along with the complementary studies which 
were done and concluded that the former were not valid. The 
JECFI conclusions and the Codex Alimentarius recommandations 
are certainly very helpful, like the conclusions reached by 
indépendant bodies in various foreign countries. 
It was observed that many scientists are not at all familiar 
with radiations in general. It is then necessary to make 
comparisons with processes better known to them. 
The scientific community is repeatedly exposed to the topic 
though the scientific littérature, conventions, etc...With few 



exceptions, it is felt that it progressively will gain 
knowledge and confidence, and in turn become a source of 
information. 
In the concert of officials and respectable scientists who 
appear knowledgeable to the public, there is a good chance to 
find a few who, for some reason or another, will express 
contrary opinions. They are generally found among the 
scientists who never directly dealt with the subject. Some will 
actively search the littérature, become "specialists", and 
point out to the five or six studies already mentioned, 
overlooking the hundreds that did not serve their purpose. 
They will make themselves the defendors of those who don't know 
or are not able to understand. Since people are more receptive 
to negative statements than to positive ones, this may end up 
in a tricky problem in which science, reason and good faith 
have nothing to do. They will also use the mass media to give 
publicity to their assertions, and the "news" will spread and 
enlarge like a snowball. It happened for exemple in the U.S.A. 
and in West Germany. For these reasons, it is advisable to 
prevent such debates by presenting all the facts , answering in 
advance to as many questions as possible. 

Journalists 
Journalists have a very difficult job. They must first catch 
the reader's attention, then keep his interest while trying to 
explain complex concepts related to physics, chemistry, biology 
and so on. It is no wonder that many pure scientists are deeply 
shocked by the way things are put in the newspapers. To have a 
chance to make one's point, it is absolutely necessary to 
simplify to make things understandable to the journalist , so 
that he may in turn "translate" for the layman. They are also 
very interested in the developments of the technology abroad 
and like to have material to illustrate their articles. I think 
it is worth spending time with journalists because of the 
impact that their articles may have, especially if they are 
negative. Like in the Netherlands, it was rarely deceiving, 
except once or twice, which is very little on the whole. There 
are indeed some newspapers who specialize in being "against" or 
will not accept the facts as they are. It is useless to engage 
a debate since nothing, rational or not, has a chance to be 
heard. West Germany must again be cited as an exemple where 
this kind of problem reached a climax. 
Educational system 
Paradoxically, the possibilities offered by school and 
universities to educate tomorrow's consumers are often 
neglected. In grammar schools and high schools, it is not too 
early to present one application of nuclear energy in the daily 
life. It means that teachers must have had the information 
themselves, which can be done in different ways: distribution 
of pamphlets to the school libraries, articles in the 
educators'magaz ines, etc.... 
The future decision makers of the food industries are currently 
in the food science departments of the universities. It is both 
easy and important to inform them. 



consumers groups 
The most important single accomplishment of modern consumerism 
is the recognition that consumers have certain rights. They 
were outlined by the late President J. Kennedy as: the right to 
safety, the right to be informed, the right to choose and the 
right to be heard. Many consumers groups gained some 
recognition after their struggles for environment protection 
and rejection of chemicals such as pesticides; lood irradiation 
appears as a topic in line with their competence. Most of the 
early campaigns were directed against something. They are now 
changing towards a broader view of consumers•interests and they 
are more often positive. It is out of question not to allow 
them to know, to choose, to ask questions or to take their 
opinion into account. Whenever possible, they should be met one 
by one and given full factual information. They generally 
insist on the fact that some indication of the process on the 
label is the only way to exert the right to choose, even if it 
is not always granted in the case of other processes. The 
articles published in the leading french consumers magazines 
were positive. One even recently recommanded irradiated spices 
for home cooking. Canada and United Kingdom are other exemples 
of countries where positive exchanges with the consumers 
organizations took place. 

general pubUç 
Communication with consumers is a complex issue, the subject of 
many books, and should be left to specialists. Few people 
involved in food irradiation have both the opportunity and the 
necessary competence to communicate with the general public. 
However they may incidentally have a part in the adoption 
process, traditionally divided in five stages*: 
1- awareness; the consumer is exposed to the idea but does not 
have enough information to have a strong opinion, 
2- interest; the consumer seeks additional information 
3- evaluation; he relates the process to his needs, beliefs or 
situation, and decides whether or not to try it, 
4- trial; the consumer will pretest the irradiated product CA a 
small scale. It may be rejected here or at any previous stage, 
5- adoption, where the consumer decides to accept the product. 
Consumers use different sources of information over the 
adoption process. Mass media are more used at the awareness and 
interest stage. Reference group sources and specialists become 
more important as the consumer approaches evaluation, trial and 
adoption. 
The flow of mass communications is less direct than often 
supposed. The tendency is for influence to flow from the mass 
media to opinion leaders who are receptive to the idea 
presented (positively or negatively) and from these opinion 
leaders to the general public. The opinion leaders are trend 
setter who accept risks and uncertainty of new products; they 
are difficult to identify but they seem to fall into some 
general patterns: they are venturesome, financially well off, 

* C. Glenn Walters "Consumer behavior; theory and practice 
Richard D. Irwin,Inc.-1978. 



have interests outside their community,.. They may be active 
adopters or active rejectors as they Influence other 
individuals to accept or reject technological changes. 
In summary, it is difficult to Know when and how you interfere 
with the general public. But basically food irradiation means 
to sell irradiated products to the consumers; therefore, the 
conventional means that help to sell (packaging, promotion, 
pricing) will be used and the food companies will have to do 
it. 
EVALUATION OF THE SITUATION AFTER SEVERAL YEARS 
Articles in science and popular science magazines or 
professional journals (especially for a particular type of 
application or product), conferences, lectures, interviews to 
journalists, TV or radio appearances, publication of pamphlets: 
we spent quite a lot of time and energy in disseminating the 
information even if, as members of an Atomic Energy Commission, 
we may not appear as the most credible source of information. 
We can consider that we already accomplished some achievements 
as the number of projects indicates. We certainly interested 
the food industry, convinced the administration and the vast 
majority of scientists, and did not face opposition campaigns. 
A most encouraging result is that it is not anymore a handful 
of people who speak with some authority of food irradiation; 
many " newcomers" are now advocating the process, bringing 
their own views and experience. A setback is that some of them 
seem overly enthusiastic and overestimate the potential 
benefits of the process. This is the main reason why we now 
emphasize the limits of the process and the questions still to 
be answered. Among them, one of the most important is the 
economic feasibility for which there are still few references 
worldwide. 
These apparently optimistic statements must also be balanced by 
the fact that no irradiated products are yet sold directly to 
the consumers. In conclusion, we have not yet experienced 4 
where the first real conclusions on the acceptance can be 
reached. 


